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MINUTES OF THE KETTLESHULME ST JAMES’S (KSJ) CHURCH OF ENGLAND FULL GOVERNING BOARD MEETING 

HELD ON 23rd NOVEMBER 2023
Governors in attendance:      Annette Scott (AS)                        Chair 

                                                  Alicia Bellshaw (AB)                     Head Teacher

                                                  Paddy Fox (PF)

                                                  Beryl Axcell (BA)
                                                  Gill Jaundrell-Thompson (GJ-T)

                                                  Beverley Turner (BT)

                                                  Geoff Evatt (GA)
                                                  Christopher Johnson (CJ)

                                                  Ruth Lockett (RL)
                                                  Rachel Blood (RB)

Also in attendance:                 Maria Wilson (MW)                  Clerk to Governors
PART ONE: NON-CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS

PF started the meeting with a prayer.

1. APOLOGIES AND ANY OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS

The meeting was in full attendance.

One item of additional business was raised for discussion: Data Protection.
2. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

No pecuniary interests were recorded. 

No related party transactions were recorded.

No conflicts of interest with the business of the meeting were recorded.

3. MEMBERSHIP

A formal welcome was extended to Mr Evatt and Mrs Blood.

KSJ has two vacant posts on the Governing Board – one for a Foundation Governor and one for a Local Authority Governor. 

The Board is happy to run with these two vacant posts.

There are no Governor terms of office due to expire before the Spring 2024 FGB meeting.

Getting Information About Schools (GIAS) has been updated to reflect the new Governors.
The Section 128 check has been completed.

RB cannot process her own Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) check.

Action: AB to complete RB’s DBS check and confirm with the Clerk
4. PART ONE MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING

A copy of the Part One minutes from the Summer 2023 FGB meeting held on 29th June and their attendant action log had been shared with Governors in advance.

There were two amendments to be made to the minutes:

· In the presentation from Vic Rippon, to check that the initials VR have been used throughout.

· In the Teaching & Learning Committee meeting section, line 4, it should refer to the school timetable.
Action: Clerk to amend the Part I Summer FGB meeting minutes as per the Autumn 2023 minutes
Governors approved the minutes as a correct record of the discussion held, pending the amendments being made.

There were no matters arising from the minutes for discussion.

The action log was reviewed. Items 6 & 7 from the log will be discussed during this meeting.

5. CHAIR’S ACTION AND CORRESPONDENCE

No Chair’s action or correspondence has been required since the Summer 2023 FGB meeting.

6. COMMITTEES AND NOMINATED GOVERNORS
Committee membership is reviewed annually. A major review of the committee structure occurred two years ago.

The 2022-2023 committee membership, committee chairs and committee terms of reference will remain the same for 2023-2024.

It was recommended that RB will join the Community Committee. Agreed.
It was recommended that GE attend as many meetings as possible in the Spring Term 2024, to find a committee where his skills can be maximised.

Governors were reminded that anyone can attend any committee meeting if there is an agenda item which interests them or which they would like to attend to develop their knowledge.

Action: GE to attend all Committee meetings in the Spring Term 2024 to get a feel of how the Board works
Action: Any Governor can attend any Committee meeting if they wish to or if there is an agenda item which they are interested in

The Link Governors for 2023-2024 will remain the same as for 2022-2023:

Special Educational Needs and Disabilities – AS

Safeguarding – GJ-T

Panel composition will be ad hoc and flexible, working around any potential conflicts of interest and availability.

Working parties can be set up to explore a particular theme.

In 2022-2023 a working party was set up to review Flexi-Schooling. This group has now been disbanded, following completion of the working party brief.

A MAT working party was ear-marked for this year. Whilst joining a MAT is no longer a DfE priority, KSJ is still attending meetings with Chris Penn, Chester Diocesan Director of Education, and CDAT (the Chester Diocesan Academy Trust).

The initial meeting with Mr Penn was to discuss the option of a local school hub.

There have been two further meetings – one for Headteachers and one where Chairs of the Governing Board were also invited. A further meeting for Headteachers is scheduled for December 2023.

Action: AS to keep Governors updated on current MAT meetings and information
Action: AS to review the Working Party structure in the Spring Term 2024
Q: What would the Local School Hub aim to achieve?

A: CDAT is at capacity and does not wish to expand further. CDAT is very geographically dispersed and interaction between schools is limited. The aim is to create local school hubs which can interact.

There are Church schools in the KSJ area which could form a local hub. Some are already looking at MAT options. KSJ is currently just curious about joining a MAT. A Local Hub could be a feeder into CDAT. It would be a group of schools working together using existing resources. It would not be a formal arrangement. Each school would retain its autonomy. Headteachers would look towards the operational support a Local Hub could offer.
KSJ is already part of the Tytherington Partnership and has its Local Hub including Pott Shrigley, Bosley, and Wincle.

It was agreed that the option was worth exploring.

7. GOVERNOR ADMIN
Action: Clerk to send declarations of interest form, NGA Code of Conduct and KCSiE documentation to GE and RB to read
Action: Clerk to email individual Governors who have not completed their annual declarations (after liaising with RB)
Action: Clerk to inform Governors of the changes to PREVENT in December 2023 and advise on the need to complete the new module
AS emphasised the importance of following the Nolan principles of public life when working as a Governor and stressed the need for Governors to work together for the good of KSJ and in accordance with the Code of Conduct. Governors are entrusted with confidential and sensitive documents and information which they must always be aware of.
8. PART ONE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES AND GOVERNORS WITH SPECIAL RESPONSIBILITIES

The following Committee minutes had been shared with Governors in advance:

· S&R Minutes 1.11.23
· T&L Minutes 11.11.23

· Community Minutes 14.11.23
It was assumed that all Governors had read the documents circulated.

AS highlighted the following points from the Strategy and Resources Committee discussion:

· KSJ had reconciled its free-school meals data with Cheshire East regarding the post-meeting census.

· KSJ has submitted a capital funding bid to the Diocese for the second time to fund a refurbishment of the toilet blocks. The bid was rejected in 2022-2023 and KSJ was placed on a reserve list. KSJ was not successful. The toilet refurbishment is now a strategic priority on the School Development Plan (SDP). The work needs to be completed as the school population increases.
PF highlighted the following key points from the Teaching and Learning Committee discussion:

· The Attendance Policy was reviewed and the Cheshire East guidelines regarding the issuing of fixed penalty notice fines was incorporated.
· Governors should complete safeguarding training every two years, not three. The Clerk recommended that every alternate year Governors complete the Modern Governor module Safeguarding for Governors as well.
· Governors must wear a lanyard when they visit the school. The lanyards are kept in a basket in the school office.

· The name of the Efficient Feedback Policy had been changed.

BA highlighted the following key points from the Community Committee discussion:

· The road safety conversations are ongoing. The Council has done nothing to improve the situation. The Committee preferences were to use car-activated signs and coloured road surfaces.

Governors were advised that RB had met with Jos Saunders (Councillor for Poynton East and Pott Shrigley) on Monday. Jos Saunders had advised the school that the Council has a pot of money out of which one road safety mechanism could be funded.
Governors noted that there is already a car-activated light system installed but it does not work. Governors asked if this could be mended.

Governors further discussed that if the Council would pay for one mechanism, KSJ could use its capital funding for the other mechanism. The cost should not be a barrier.

Action: AB to work with RB and BT to secure road safety provisions including the big banners
· The meeting was very exciting listening to the extended school vision from the Earth Club, the Global Citizenship, and the High Peak Ambassador Schools Awards amongst other schemes.
The Pay Committee Report was referred to the Part Two agenda, it being noted that some items were for consideration in Part One i.e. Committee structure and Terms of Reference (Item 6) and Policies (Item 13).

Discussion of the SEND Report from AB were referred to the Part Two agenda.

AS advised Governors that:

· Her annual formal SEND report for 2023 had been uploaded to the Key Documents section of Spider’s Governor Secure Area. 

· SEND was a collective responsibility. 

· During her visit, the regulatory framework was reviewed. 

· Specific elements of SEND were reviewed. 

· Developments in SEND were explored, including the school’s involvement of external agencies.
· She meets AB regularly to discuss SEND.
AS further advised Governors that:
· Nationally and locally the number of SEND pupils has increased post-COVID, as has the number of pupils with an education, health care plan (EHCP).
Management of SEND and EHCP pupils is constantly evolving. This can be a challenge for members of staff.

The pupils need consistency. This is provided by a dedicated staff team. No child goes unnoticed.

· KSJ continues to recruit teaching assistants (TAs). This is to develop strength and depth of resources.
· Members of staff are completing the Cheshire East Pathways training, the content of which the school considers to be good.

· KSJ has been funding the support of an interim SENDCo to assist AB until March 31st 2024.

· The processing of a Needs Assessment takes approximately 20 hours to complete. Governors need to be aware of the impact this has on AB’s time.
· Due to the involvement of KSJ with families in the area, applications for EHCPs are pending, many through Derbyshire Council. Funding for these pupils is also pending.

· The school is doing its best for its SEND/EHCP pupils.

Governors noted that this statement is true.

GJ-T shared her safeguarding report with Governors:

· Governors must read the entire Keeping Children Safe in Education document.
· The Single Central Record was checked in September and will be re-checked in December 2023.

· Safeguarding is a high priority for Ofsted. A school’s HR folders are under scrutiny as part of an inspection.

· In June 2023 when the school completed its Section 175 audit, the school did not have a Deputy Designated Safeguard Lead (DDSL) due to an incomplete recruitment process. It now has a DDSL.

· There has been an alarming increase in safeguarding concerns in schools generally, including bullying and self-harm which KSJ must remain alert to.

It was noted that the increase could be due to pupils being more confident to report safeguarding concerns.

A significant emphasis is placed on online safety at KSJ. Telegraph and gaming are key areas of concern. Strategies to deal with this need to be subject to ongoing review. Specific examples were shared. It was noted that some online programmes are beneficial to develop learning and interaction skills.
· There has been an increase in sexual harassment and abuse at a national level. Governors were reminded of the Ofsted Sexual Abuse Report.

Affluent abuse was explained to Governors. This can expose a child to alcohol and substance abuse and leave them in a state of loneliness.

Q: What is KSJ doing about this?

A: The school has had two incidents reported. These were managed in an age-appropriate way. 

AB has delivered interactive presentations to all pupils in the school hall. 

Support and guidance are continuous. Unless incidents have been reported, presentations occur termly.

Parents often advise the school of an incident.

There has been a police course available for parents to attend.

One Governor suggested inviting a representative from Google (for example) to talk to parents from KSJ and other schools in their support network. It is important that the parents are educated.
Action: AB to think about inviting someone from Google to speak to parents and pupils from KSJ and other local primary schools regarding the dangers of gaming and keeping safe online
GJ-T continued:

· Record keeping is very important in safeguarding. KSJ reports all concerns on CPOMS (Child Protection Online Management System). 

· Record keeping also helps to protect members of staff.

AS advised Governors that the focus for the next round of Link Governor meetings is Reading.

Action: AS to update the Link Governor Schedule for 2023-2024 and circulate to all Governors for approval
The role of Link Governors was discussed.

CJ requested to drop the Link Governor role for Maths.

BT requested to drop the Link Governor role for History. RL volunteered to be Link Governor for both History and Geography.

Q: What is a Link Governor?

A: Each term two Governors focus on a Foundation subject. They visit the school to sit in on lessons, talk to the members of staff including the subject lead, collect pupil voice, and complete a book look. The purpose of the Link Governor visit is to enhance Governor knowledge and understanding of their link subject. It is not the role of the Link Governor to make observations of the member of staff.
Q: Is this information shared with other Governors?

A: It is shared via the Teaching & Learning Committee meetings, the papers for which are in Spider’s Governor Secure Area, where a Link Governor visit template is located.

There was discussion of creating a discrete Link Governor Visit folder in Key Documents.

Action: AB to create a new Link Governor folder on Spider within Key Documents entitled Link Governor visits

9. FINANCIAL/COMPLIANCE MATTERS

The following documents had been shared with Governors in advance:

· SFVS Feedback 23

· School Fund Audit 23

· Post Meeting – Autumn Term Budget 18.10.23
AS informed Governors that there is a cross-over between this item and the discussion by the Strategy and Resources Committee.

To receive a copy of the audit certificate of the Unofficial School Fund. This has been completed, without qualification, and documents sent to the Local Authority.
To receive an update on progress against the 3-year budget plan, including review of budget vs actuals for the current year 2023-2024 and to receive a copy of the feedback from the CE Schools Finance Team regarding the SFVS return for 2022/2023. The budget position was discussed with the Financial Management and Services Officer from Cheshire East. The post-meeting pack had been shared with Governors for this meeting. The school’s financial position is positive. KSJ may have the realistic prospect of earmark-reserving money for Y2 (2024-2025).
KSJ received a Good Assurance for its 2022-2023 School Financial Value Standard.

To agree recommendation of the Strategy & Resources Committee regarding the 2023/2024 SFVS completion arrangements (submit by 31st March 2024). It was recommended that the same procedure be used to complete the SFVS audit for 2023-2024.
10.   PART ONE HEADTEACHER’S REPORT AND MATTERS ARISING

The Part One Headteacher’s Report and a Headteacher SEND Report for Governors had been shared with Governors prior to the meeting.
The following discussion took place:

· There have been staffing changes.

· There has been a meeting with the new School Improvement Partner, Rachel Jones. She has been sourced through the Chester Diocese. Her school has a similar dynamic to KSJ, except that it also has a Nursery provision. This should enable Rachel Jones to have a good understanding of KSJ.

KSJ has paid for three SIP visits during 2023-2024, and AB can visit Rachel Jones’s school.

Q: Has KSJ covered all subjects in its allocation of staff?
A: Yes, it has. 

There is a new Early Years teacher in Forest Class and a new Hillside Class teacher who has been in post for two weeks.

There is a new Maths, Reading and Phonics Lead Teacher.

The Science Lead Teacher remains the same.

KSJ is looking at a different way of allocating members of staff to the Foundation Subjects. There is a rota to focus on an individual subject. This overcomes the problem of multiple subjects being taught at one time, and the lack of capacity to visit the classes to monitor teaching and learning and the amount of time needed to prepare for each subject.

KSJ has invested in Kapow (an inspiring scheme of work) for nine Foundation subjects. The decision was made to start using Kapow immediately and not to trial it with certain groups. KSJ staff are working as a team to focus on Geography as a model. The model will then be rolled out to other subjects one per half half-term, starting with History. This means that the curriculum is constantly moving forward. Cross curricular links are evident through the work done.
Q: Are there any training needs for members of staff which they are unable to access?

A: Members of staff seem very happy with Kapow and the work they are currently doing. No significant gaps are evident.

The Cheshire East Pathway (previously the MISP) is an excellent training vehicle. The school has Reading, Reading for Pleasure and Speech & Language training pending.

Members of staff can go out of school to access training.

Q: How many hours are allocated to training per week?

A: There is no formal allocation. Members of staff receive a weekly bulletin. If there is training which they wish to attend, cover will be sourced. The school is adaptive. Some training is after school. There is a good uptake for staff training.
AB continued to inform Governors that there has been an increase in the number of pupils on the SEND register.

Further SEND discussion as referred to the Part Two minutes for the purpose of confidentiality.

11.   GOVERNANCE STATEMENT
AS advised Governors that the Statement is in draft form but has not been edited yet.

It was noted that the writing of a Governance Statement is good practice, but it is not a statutory requirement.

Action: AS to complete the Governance Statement and circulate for approval
12.   GOVERNOR DEVELOPMENT AND TRAINING

Action: PF to contact new Governors with training suggestions for their induction
New Governors need to complete:

· PREVENT training.

· Safeguarding training.

· The three Cheshire East Induction Modules. These will be announced at the end of this term for the Spring Term 2024. Governors have two years to complete the modules.

PF completes a running check on Governor training.

It is not necessary for all Governors to complete all training. It is important that the Governing Board covers all skills.
Action: Governors to advise PF of any training undertaken
Q: Can anyone recommend any training?
A: Staff wellbeing and work-life balance have been good courses to attend.

Exclusions Panel training had been undertaken by the Chair and the presentation pack shared with all Governors due to its helpful content.

PF advised the meeting that, when reviewing survey checklist templates, she is reassured by the skills coverage the Governing Board has.

Action: PF to circulate a skills audit and self-assessment review document to be completed by new Governors
13.   SCHOOL POLICIES
A copy of the Policy Schedule Autumn 23 was shared with Governors in advance.
The following policies were listed in the agenda as having been approved by email:

· Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy (revised to reflect updated statutory safeguarding guidance) - e-mail 15/09/23.
· Positive Behaviour and Exclusion Policy – e-mail 12/09/23.
· Data Protection Policy, Subject Access Policy and Privacy Notice – e-mail 07/08/23.
· Early Career Teacher Induction Policy, Complaints Policy, Children with Health Needs who Cannot Attend School Policy, First Aid, Illness and Medicines Policy, Health and Safety Policy & Whistleblowing Policy - e-mail 06/08/23.
· Sports Premium Report 2022-2023 – e-mail 06/08/23.
Governors ratified approval of the policies during the meeting having been advised that a tweak had been made to the Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy. The tweak was in Section 8 where, in addition to Cheshire East, reference was made to ‘other authorities’ (ie Derbyshire).

Two further policies have been approved by email:

· EYFS on 13/11/23.
· SEND on 16/11/23.
Governors ratified approval of these two policies during the meeting.

The following policies were ratified at the Summer 2023 FGB meeting with the only proposed change being to the effective date to Autumn 2023, harmonising the review period for all staff-related policies:

· Capability Policies for Teachers and Support Staff

· Disciplinary Policy and Procedure

· Grievance Policy

· Dignity at Work Policy

The Pay Committee recommended the following policies for approval by the FGB:

· Appraisal Policy for Teaching Staff 

· Appraisal Policy for Non-Teaching Staff

· Capability Policies (see above)
· Pay Policy for Teaching Staff

· Pay Policy for School Support Staff

Governors approved the policies.

AS advised Governors that she and AB are continuing to maintain the policy schedule. This term there are two more policies to be approved – the Pupil Premium Statement and the Anti-Bullying Policy.

AS added that AB is already working towards policies to be reviewed in the Spring Term 2024, such as Admissions.

14.   NOMINATIONS FOR CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR

The post of Chair of Governors and Vice-Chair of Governors is due to be reviewed for a 1st January 2024 start date.

The Clerk advised the meeting that she had received no nominations prior to the meeting.

Governors requested that AS and PF remain as Chair and Vice-Chair respectively for a further one-year period of office. AS and PF accepted the request and were duly appointed as Chair and Vice- Chair.
15.   MEETINGS
The dates and times of the remaining two FGB meetings to be held during 2023-2024 were confirmed as:
· Spring 2024: Thursday 21st March at 5.15pm

· Summer 2024: Thursday 27th June at 5.15pm
16.   ANY OTHER BUSINESS

One item of additional business was referred to the Part Two minutes.

17.   IMPACT STATEMENT

The Governors’ strategic role at the school was reinforced through a discussion regarding the curriculum and Link Governor roles. Changes to the curriculum have been initiated with immediate effect. Governors agree to observe the changes to ensure that KAPOW is good value for money and is impacting positively upon the children’s learning.

Governors supported the bid which the school has lodged with the Chester Diocese for the refurbishment of the toilets. It was noted that with increased numbers of pupils on roll, this was a priority for the school. The refurbishment would improve the fabric of the school and make the environment better for the pupils attending KSJ.

Governors received a thorough SEND update. Discussion focused on the importance of attendance for SEND pupils and the correct support being in place to support their learning and development. The Governing Board supported the school’s recruitment process to ensure this. The challenges posed by an increase in the number of SEND and EHCP pupils was discussed. Governors supported the school stance that it when it could not meet need a pupil could not be offered a place at KSJ.
The meeting moved to the Part Two agenda.

The meeting ended at 7.40pm.
………………………………………….. Chair

………………………………………. Date
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